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I would like to start this newsletter from a more positive perspective. While there are a number of matters I
will discuss later which may seem to be focusing more on the negative, there really are a lot of fantastic
things going on at our school. When I am asked about this, I refer parents not just to newsletters such as
this one, which are usually filled with pictures and stories about all the great things happening at school, but
I also refer them to our school Facebook page. Our Facebook page is filled with loads of pictures and short
stories celebrating the enormous range of experiences and achievements of our students. If you haven’t
had a look yet, then here is the link:
https://www.facebook.com/coffsharbourhigh

I have always held the belief that, as a Principal, I need to be open and honest with all my staff, students
and parents. I don’t shy away from the challenges that we face as a public school servicing a complex and
diverse community. We do our best to deal with these challenges by acknowledging them, not pretending
they don’t exist, and then setting about to address and overcome any obstacles in our way. I approach the
enormous responsibility of being a school principal from the position of always doing my best and doing
what is right, not just what might be easy or popular. I know that not everything we do will please all our
students or parents but that doesn’t prevent us from doing what is right and is needed so long as we always
act in the interests of the education and wellbeing of our students. The end result is that I am proud of our
school and the opportunities we provide to our students. As a parent whose children both attended Coffs
Harbour High School I am effectively putting my money where my mouth is. I had every confidence in the
school and what it could provide for my children and I am extremely happy with where this education has
led them as they move on into careers post-school. We have a fantastic and dedicated team here and
despite the ups and downs and challenges that all schools face, we continue to work to our best to provide
the best learning environment we can for our students. It is all too easy to focus on the few negatives that
are evident in any service that involves so many people and complexity, rather than focus on the greater
number of positive experiences and outcomes. I ask that if you hear stories and rumours that portray the 

https://www.facebook.com/coffsharbourhigh
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Minimal Supervision

As I have forecast previously, moving into Term 4 we have seen a significant lessening of the shortfall in
casual teachers and a greater capacity for us to cover the classes of absent staff. Throughout Term 2 and
the earlier part of Term 3 this year, I was open and transparent with parents regarding the issue of the
current teacher shortage and the impact it was having on our school. I know that not all schools chose to
take this position, and so this may have given the impression that it was an issue only impacting our school
alone. However, the NSW Department of Education has recently released data, collected from a survey of
all NSW public schools, showing the true extent of this issue across all schools, including:
·NSW schools had an average casual teacher shortfall of 42% per day across the survey window. 
·This equates to an average gap of 3,184 casual teachers each day. 
·87% of all schools reported a shortage of casual teachers.
·These 87% of schools were unable to engage enough casual teachers to cover all absent colleagues.
Shortfalls were greatest in non-metropolitan areas of NSW.
·Some geographic areas and individual schools were more greatly affected by casual teacher shortfalls, and
experienced greater lesson disruption, including at twice or three times the state average.
Regardless of the reasons for this shortage I am conscious of the fact that parents and carers, quite rightly,
have concerns regarding the impact on their child’s education. Moving forward, I can assure you that we
have taken measures to secure additional temporary teachers for next year and ensure the school is fully
staffed. However, the situation is fluid as people’s circumstances can change and this can impact either the
number of staff taking leave or the number of people available to cover this leave. The statewide shortage
of teachers (it is actually a nationwide and worldwide shortage) is not something which is going to be
immediately resolved, especially given the lead time required to train and recruit new teachers. However,
we have taken steps as a school to get on top of this as best as we can moving into next year and I am
confident we can mitigate the future impact on our school.

 school in a negative manner then please challenge them, check that they are not just rumours or individual
opinions rather than fact and refer people to our Facebook page or share with them your own positive
experiences as parents and carers. If you feel there is something we can do better then please get involved
with our P&C and provide this feedback when the opportunities arise so that we can all work together to
keep Coffs Harbour High School a great school.

Fencing and Security

As we move into better weather in summer there has been an increasing number of people frequenting the
Jetty area and shopping strip and the area around our oval and the school. This has included young people
from other schools, as well as some of our students who are either truanting school or have not attended
school for the day, unfortunately, sometimes with the permission of their parent/carer. There is also an
increasing number of homeless people living in the area, something which is becoming increasingly evident
in several major towns/cities on the North Coast. Accordingly, we have had an increased number of
incidents involving intruders on our school site, including our school oval. This is an issue the school has
been dealing with for some time and I have been trying for some time to have the Department of Education
ensure the school is properly fenced and secured. I am now happy to report that, following a great deal of
advocacy and lobbying, we have now finally been selected to have our school fully fenced. This will include
both the main school site and our school oval. There is a process that needs to be conducted around
gaining development approval and tendering, but I have been assured that this is all happening now as
quickly as possible in order to expedite the construction of the fence. This is fantastic news, and it will
greatly assist the school in maintaining a safe and interruption free learning environment.
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Attendance requirements

As we near the end of the year I wanted to reiterate expectations around student attendance. It is expected
that every student attends every day the school is open for students. In the last two weeks of school, we will
hold presentation and rewards assemblies as well as our attendance and rewards excursions and our end
of year activities day. Aside from these days, all other school days are normal days of learning and there is
an expectation that all students attend school on all school days. Attendance at school is mandatory under
the Education Act and so it is not acceptable for children to be given permission by a parent/carer not to
attend school for the day for reasons other than illness or to attend appointments such as medical or dental
appointments that cannot be scheduled outside of school time. Parents and carers must also understand
that when they give permission for their child not to attend school then they are effectively taking on
responsibility for the care and supervision of their child during this time. It is not acceptable to give
permission for a child not to attend school, but them allow them to roam the streets or even catch buses into
school so that they can spend the day at the beach, for example. We are working with other schools, the
Home School Liaison Officer and Police to conduct some truancy patrols in the Jetty area before the end of
term. Where we find students who should be at school, we will be returning them to school to be dealt with
appropriately. Where we find children not in attendance with parental supervision, we will be making contact
and refer them back to their parents/carers. Wherever we have complaints regarding students not attending
school causing issues anywhere in the Jetty precinct, we will be referring shopkeepers and the public to
contact NSW Police if they have concerns. I cannot stress enough that students are either at school or they
are in your direct care as a parent/carer. Your support in reinforcing these expectations with your child
would be greatly appreciated.

Phones and Yondr pouches

I have previously mentioned our rules and procedures regarding mobile phones at school now that all NSW
public schools are required to implement a statewide ban on these devices. Our process in relation to
mobile phones at school is best summarised as “Off and away during the day”, meaning that phones (and
EarPods/headphones/smart watches) should be in a student’s bag and off/on silent from 9:10 am to 3:10
pm every day. Most of our students have been handling these requirements without issue and we have very
few of these students relying on the use of the Yondr pouches to manage their phones, which is fantastic
from the point of view of students developing self-discipline and responsibility. For these reasons, we will be
ceasing our arrangement with Yondr at the end of this year and will not be issuing phone pouches to
students. We will also be asking for students who have been issued with a phone pouch to return this pouch
to the front office prior to the end of the year, so we can pass these back to Yondr as we exit the program. 

PETER  SOUTH

PR INCIPAL



IMPORTANT DATES

28 November Year 7 Orientation Day

4 December Year 9 & 10 End of Year Rewards Excursion

5 December Year 7 & 8 End of Year Rewards Excursion

7-8 December Queensland University Excursion

11 December 
Year 9 Assembly P1 & P2
Year 10 Assembly P3 &P4

12 December 
 Year 7 Assembly P1 & P2
 Year 8 Assembly P3 & P4

13 December Formal Assembly

14 - 15 December End of Year Interest Elective - EOYIE 

15 December Last day for Students

18 - 19 December School Development Day



P & C REPORT 

The CHHS Parents and Citizens meetings have
been well attended lately which has given us some
wonderful opportunities to hear from a wide range of
parent voices and views. Thank you.

Excitedly we announce that Christie Rullis has
nominated and been accepted as our new
Treasurer. This is a vital role that allows us to
continue to make the most of our wonderful
Canteen and the spending of funds to benefit the
students and school. We have recently donated to
the refurbishment of the Student Lounge,
whiteboard desks in Maths, measuring equipment
for Science, specific headphones for enhanced
listening and responding in Support Classes and
other worthwhile efforts.

We were heartened to hear from the Principal
regarding the workforce situation and the
diminishing amount of minimal supervision as well
as details of changes to the School.

A massive thank you to our P & C, who
have supplied our new wellbeing space with
some amazing furniture. Students have
been able to utilise this space during breaks
to play card/board games or just have a chat
in a comfortable environment. Thanks to our
amazing wellbeing team, students are able
to grab a liquid breakfast, oat bar or even a
toastie whilst using this space. We have
seen students from all year groups utilising
the space this term, and look forward to
seeing the space decorated with sensory
tools, weighted blankets and other wellbeing
supports.

Shaun Rayner - Head Teacher Wellbeing

YAARI YARRANG

CHHS P&C

HI FAMILIES AND FRIENDS.

Excitingly we also have Spriggy Schools unrolling an online ordering and payment system for the Canteen
which will be ready to use Monday13th November. We hope to extend that to uniforms for 2024. Please see
attached QRCode, download the app and make your life so much easier!

We are currently investigating changes to the junior sports shirt and seek input from interested parents via a
survey that will be sent out.

As our next meeting will be a social event for members we encourage parents to attend the first meeting of
2024 on Monday 5th February at 7pm. Entry via the Front Foyer.
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CAITL IN  MACKIE

CHHS  PARENTS  AND

CIT IZENS  AS SOCIAT ION



CAREERS

Welcome to the SbAT Engagement Office

Our school would like to welcome Rachel Copeland, who
is the new School-based Apprenticeship/Traineeship
(SBAT) Engagement Officer for the northern region of
schools within the Educational Pathways Program. This
includes Woolgoolga High, South Grafton High, Grafton
High, Maclean High, Toormina High and now our school,
Coffs Harbour High School.
Rachel comes to this role from an educational
background. She has taught in various schools across
NSW for 25 years before broadening out into the role of
School-based Apprentice/Trainee mentor and Work
Placement Coordinator for the HSC Vocational courses.
Since then, she has completed her training to allow her to
teach in the Vocational sector and has taught in the Skills
for Education and Employment program for a Jobactive
agency.

RACHEL COPELAND (SBAT ENGAGEMENT OFFICER)

RACHEL.COPELAND@DET.NSW.EDU.AU

PH: 0499 486 489

She is committed to applying her skills and knowledge to support and guide students into successful
career pathways and is looking forward to working with students who are interested in School-based
Apprenticeships/Traineeships to help them navigate school/training and beyond. Whilst Mrs Court in the
Careers office is still the primary contact for School- based Apprenticeships / Traineeships, Rachel will be
working in collaboration with the Careers and Transition team to increase our capacity to service the
growing demand for these career pathways.

Parents (and employers) please feel free to reach out if you would like any further information about
School-based Apprenticeships and Traineeships for your child and/or business. Additional information
can also be obtained from https://education.nsw.gov.au/public-schools/career-and-study-
pathways/school-based-apprenticeships-and-traineeship

mailto:rachel.copeland@det.nsw.edu.au
https://education.nsw.gov.au/public-schools/career-and-study-pathways/school-based-apprenticeships-and-traineeship
https://education.nsw.gov.au/public-schools/career-and-study-pathways/school-based-apprenticeships-and-traineeship
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FREE MYFUTURE WEBINARS FOR PARENTS AND CARERS

Where do young people go for career information?
Thursday 30 November, 1:00pm (AEDT)

Where do young people look for information about careers? Monash University researchers recently set out
to find the answer to this question, analysing what sources of career information young people use and
which ones they are most confident in. Their findings describe a broad range of sources that complement
one another in a 'careers information ecology', as well as how much young people trust each source, noting
the crucial role that parents and carers play in providing trusted career information.

Based on the new myfuture Insights paper 'Thinking in a joined-up way: the importance of the careers
information ecology’, this webinar, presented by the authors Professor Steven Roberts and Dr Ben Lyall,
will summarise their research findings and explain how you can support your young person to access and
make sense of the information they need.
Register now

Career conversations at results time: Support your young person’s wellbeing
and help them plan their next steps
Tuesday 12 December 1:00pm (AEDT)

The end of the year can be an anxious time for senior secondary students as they await their exam
results, and also an anxious time for parents! Some will celebrate, some will be disappointed, and many
will just be uncertain about what it all means.

Join us as Dr Michael Healy shares practical tips on how parents and carers, teachers, friends, and
others can support young people to understand their results and plan their next steps accordingly. Learn
how to help your young person recognise and manage their emotions at results time (both positive and
negative), discover post-school pathway options for them to consider, and how they can make good
career decisions and approach the next chapter of their journey with confidence.
Register now

EDUCATION SERVICES AUSTRALIA LTD

https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/4700930512948443487?source=professional-associations
https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/8455594496524133470?source=professional-associations
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CHECK IN ASSESSMENT 

Check-in assessment for Years 7, 8 and 9

During Term Four students in Years 7, 8 and 9 will participate in the Check-in assessment. The Check-in
assessment is a NSW Department of Education online literacy and numeracy assessment available to
support schools to assess and monitor student learning.

The assessment can supplement existing school practices to identify how students are performing in
literacy and numeracy and to help teachers tailor their teaching more specifically to student needs. Students
with disability may receive the same level of support during the assessment they would normally receive in
the classroom.

· The assessment will be scheduled for our Year 7, 8 and 9 students during Weeks 5, 6 and 7.
· All students complete a reading assessment and a numeracy assessment

https://education.nsw.gov.au/teaching-and-learning/curriculum/literacy-and-numeracy/assessment-
resources/check-in-assessment

CHECK-IN ASSESSMENT FOR YEARS 7, 8 AND 9

https://education.nsw.gov.au/teaching-and-learning/curriculum/literacy-and-numeracy/assessment-resources/check-in-assessment
https://education.nsw.gov.au/teaching-and-learning/curriculum/literacy-and-numeracy/assessment-resources/check-in-assessment


SCIENCE

UNIVERSITY OF ENGLAND

‘FAR OUT SCIENCE’ EXCURSION

On Tuesday 31st October a highly motivated group of Year 9 & 10 Science, Agriculture, and Garden Club
students travelled to the University of New England in Armidale to participate in the ‘Far Out Science’
event.

The students were able to participate in a number of fantastic learning sessions, including chemistry
experiments, investigations in water pollution solutions, traditional Indigenous uses of plants, and the
yummy meat science lab in which students were able to eat their final product.

During lunch a quiz was
conducted by the scientists,
and it was very exciting to
have our very own Bruce
Auld and Stanley Morrison be
crowned first and second out
of all of the many schools and
competitors in attendance.

This was a fantastic learning experience for our
students, and a chance to have a little taste of university
life. At every session the instructors and tutors
commented on the enthusiasm and engagement of our
students - they really shone on the day and did CHHS
proud. It was also Mr Hanley’s first excursion and he
threw himself with gusto into creating a Halloween-
themed trivia session for the bus trip home.
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AMANDA JOYCE

SCIENCE, AGRICULTURE, & MARINE STUDIES TEACHER



SPORT

OPENS BOYS CRICKET 

This year our Opens Boys Cricket Team had a tough first
round match against Dorrigo in Dorrigo. The task was never
going to be an easy one in a match that should have been a
Mid North Coast final instead of a round one match.
Dorrigo won the toss and elected to bowl, and the regular
loss of top order wickets made compiling a competitive total
increasingly difficult. Our boys somehow managed to scrape
together 68 runs - thanks largely to 22 from Levi Fischer in a
stoic partnership with Ashton White (8) that produced 25
runs. 

The meager run total meant that everything had to go right in the second innings and every opportunity had
to be taken. Unfortunately, a few dropped catches off some of Dorrigo’s better batsmen resulted in them
chasing down the target in the 21st over. All of our bowlers bowled well, but just didn’t have the runs to play
with. Better luck next year boys!

Our first round match was against
Bellingen HS, played at Connel Park
in Bellingen on Tuesday week 4. 
The boys were sent in to bat and
made a massive 283 off 20 overs.
Zane Guthrie starred with 151 and
Cooper Pearce also played
aggressively to score 75.
In the field, most bowling options
were used and restricted Bellingen
to just 84 runs off 20 overs. 
They now play Grafton at Jetty Oval
on Monday of week 6.

14S BOYS CRICKET

Cooper Pearce made 75 runs Zane Guthrie made 151 runs

Back row (L-R): Winner Degle, Nathan Clarke, Tom Craig, Zane Guthrie, Noah Hart,
Cooper Pearce, Charlie Cameron
Front row (L-R): Idris Yahya, Josh Degle, Darcy Nicolich, Ryder Plumb, Leo Tarlington

ADAM MASON

PDHPE TEACHER

CHS SPORTS ORGANISER



STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE COUNCIL 

2023/2024 INDUCTION CEREMONY 

Captains - Deborah Biak Tial and Flynn Tyas
Vice-Captains – Zahra Kawyan and Gracy Lal Zawm Thuang
Prefects – Hadiya Aldakhi, Charlotte Howe, Elyse Inteyiteka and Hellen Obang Ojoho

On Tuesday 19th September we had our 2023/2024 Induction Ceremony. At this assembly we were very
excited to induct our School Captains, Vice Captains, Prefects, Student Representative Council (SRC) and
our House Captains. Family and friends joined in the celebration and our leadership team were presented
with their badges. Our 2023/24 Team are: 

 L - R  B a c k :  H a d i y a  A l d a k h i ,  F l y n n  T y a s ,  E l y s e  I n t e y i t e k a  a n d  Z a h r a  K a w y a n
 L - R  F r o n t :  C h a r l o t t e  H o w e ,  G r a c y  L a l  Z a w m  T h u a n g ,  D e b r a  B i a k  T i a l  a n d  
H e l e n  O b a n g  O j o h o

Year 7 (into 8) – Nathan Clarke, Tom Craig, Lola Grenfell, Darcy Nikolich, Brooklyn Ramsay,
Summer Romani and Eli Townsend
Year 8 (into 9) – Freder Dawt Cer, Sarah Gerke, Zane Guthrie, Nadyar Kenjo, Selma Nayif, Ryder
Plumb, Leo Tarlinton, Benjamin Williams, Elizabeth Yan and Cindy Yao 
Year 9 (into 10) – Winner Deagle and Deegan Tomlinson
Year 10 (into 11) – Mia Chou, Lani Cooper, Media Khalaf

Sapphire (Blue) – Riley Elks and Henry Bunt
Emerald (Green) – Melad Khalaf, Ayden Hunt and Lily Franklin
Macauleys (Red) – Awar Oko Agwa and Mark McCarthy
Gallows (White) – Samson Yan, Basam Shamsan and Corey Sutton

SRC Members

House Captains 



STUDENT REPRESENTATIVE COUNCIL

L - R  B a c k :  T o m  C r a i g ,  E l i  T o w n s e n d ,  Z a n e  G u t h r i e ,  L e o  T a r l i n g t o n ,  W i n n e r  D e a g l e  a n d
D e e g a n  T o m l i n s o n
L - R  M i d d l e :  S a r a h  G e r k e ,  S e l m a  N a y i f ,  R y d e r  P l u m b ,  B e n  W i l l i a m s ,  D a r c y  N i k o l i c h ,
N a t h a n  C l a r k e ,  F r e d e r  D a w t  C e r  a n d  E l i z a b e t h  Y a n
L - R  F r o n t :  C i n d y  Y a o ,  S u m m e r  R o m a n i ,  M i a  C h o u ,  M e d i a  K h a l a f ,  L a n i  C o o p e r ,  B r o o k l y n
R a m s a y  a n d  L o l a  G r e n f e l l

L - R :   L i l y  F r a n k l i n ,  A y d e n  H u n t ,  M e l a d  K h a l a f ,  S a m s o n  Y a n ,  B a s a m  S h a m s a n ,  C o r e y
S u t t o n ,  A w a r  O k a  A g w a ,  M a r k  M c C a r t h y ,  R i l e y  E l k s  a n d  H e n r y  B u n t

C o n g r a t u l a t i o n s  t o  o u r  n e w  l e a d e r s h i p  t e a m !

JANET AUSTIN

SCHOOL LEARNING SUPPORT OFFICER

SRC COORDINATOR



SCHOOL TRAVEL INFORMATION 

BUSWAYS BUS ROUTES FOR CHHS
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FOREST COACH LINES BUS ROUTES
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